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1. Second Report of the People’s Republic of China under the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights – Part Two: Hong Kong Special Administrative Region
1.1
The Chairman said that the third Report of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region under the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), which formed part of the second periodic Report submitted by the People’s Republic of China to the United Nations under the Covenant, was published by the United Nations (UN) on its website in October 2010.  The Report had taken into account comments and views received, including those from Legislative Council and this Forum, during the public consultation on the proposed outline of the Report from January to February 2010.
1.2 The Chairman said that members raised a number of issues on educational issues at the last meeting.  The Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau (CMAB) had conveyed them to the Education Bureau.  The ICESCR Report gave an overview of educational support for non-Chinese speaking (NCS) students and responded to some of these issues.  Members might take the opportunity to further discuss the subject under this agenda item.
1.3
At the invitation of the Chairman, Mr Law briefly introduced the contents of the Report, especially the parts of particular relevance to the ethnic minority community. The issues addressed in the Report included the general human rights situation and protection (Articles 1-5); labour and related rights (Articles 6-8); the legal protection and benefits for foreign domestic helpers (Article 7); right to social security, protection of family, and an adequate standard of living (Articles 9-11); right to health (Article 12); right to education (Articles 13-14) and right to cultural life, scientific progress and its application (Article 15).
1.4
UN Hearing:
In response to a member’s enquiry about the details of UN hearing on the Report, the Chairman explained that the Report would be examined by the UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights in a future hearing, the date of which had yet to be fixed.  The HKSAR team, which would be part of the Chinese delegation, would include representatives from the CMAB and other relevant bureaux and departments.

1.5
Education for NCS students: 

1.5.1
Designated schools: A member expressed the view that the approach of designated schools taking up a high number of ethnic minority students was a form of segregation.  She asked whether the Education Bureau had assessed if the policy on designated schools amounted to race discrimination under the Race Discrimination Ordinance (RDO), and whether the Education Bureau had a timetable for the discontinuation of the designated schools.  Mrs Ching (EDB) said that the EDB was committed to facilitating NCS students to integrate into the local education system and the community as early as possible.  Designated schools were provided with focused support to enhance the learning and teaching of the NCS students, particularly in the subject of Chinese language.  Mrs Wong (EDB) supplemented that all eligible students, irrespective of race or language, had equal opportunities for access to designated schools or other public sector schools under the existing school places allocation systems.  The parents of NCS students might consider the ability and interest of their children in selecting suitable schools for them.  

1.5.2
Mrs Wong further said that more NCS students have chosen the early integration into the local education system, and the number of NCS students studying in non-designated schools was on the increase.  To assist NCS students in their learning of the Chinese Language, the EDB had implemented a 3-year Project of After-school Extended Chinese Learning starting from the 2010/11 school year.  Non-designated schools might apply for funding under the Project to provide various modes of after-school extended Chinese learning for their NCS students, with a view to facilitating their adaptation to the local curriculum.  Over 60 non-designated schools had participated in the Project, benefitting more than 2,000 NCS students.

1.5.3

Immersion classes: A member considered that one of the four curriculum modes, “immersion in Chinese language lessons”, introduced under the supplementary guide to the Chinese Language curriculum had not been effectively implemented.  As a result of the weaker Chinese language skills, NCS students had been disproportionately allocated to schools with poorer banding, affecting their prospects for receiving higher education.  She suggested that immersion classes with intensive language support should be arranged for NCS students for subjects such as Chinese, mathematics, Chinese history and liberal studies to upgrade their Chinese language skills before integrating them into mainstream schools.
1.5.4 Mrs Wong explained that the EDB had provided schools with the “Supplementary Guide to the Chinese Language Curriculum for NCS students” to facilitate schools to make appropriate adaptation to their curriculum strategies and materials according to the aspirations and needs of their NCS students.  One of the modes in the Supplementary Guide was to conduct bridging/transition programmes to cater for those NCS students who might have a late start in learning Chinese.  These measures would provide enhanced support to NCS students to strengthening their Chinese proficiency before they return to mainstream classes, similar to the aim of the proposed “immersion classes” although not in the specific mode.  It would take time for these support measures for NCS students to take root and create a sustainable impact on them.  EDB would continue to review the effectiveness of the various support measures, including the Supplementary Guide.

1.5.5
Kindergarten education: Some members suggested that the EDB should fund voluntary organisations to establish kindergartens for NCS students and provide training programmes for teachers of NCS kindergarten students.  Mrs Wong explained that to further strengthen the quality of pre-primary education, the Government had implemented the Pre-primary Education Voucher Scheme.  Eligible children, irrespective of race and spoken language, could receive fee subsidy for their kindergarten education when they attended kindergartens joining the Scheme.  She said that NCS children were encouraged to enroll in local kindergartens using Chinese as the medium of instruction, because the Government believed that a Chinese immersion environment was conducive to the adaptation and development of the NCS students.  She would convey the suggestion about the provision of training programmes for kindergarten teachers to the relevant team in the EDB.

1.5.6
NCS students’ confidence in assisting tutorial classes : A member whose organisation had been providing after-school tutorial classes for NCS students observed that NCS students of secondary schools did not have confidence to be tutor assistants for tutorial classes teaching Chinese for Primary One students.  Mrs Wong said that the majority of the support measures on Chinese learning were introduced in the 2006/07 school year.  It might not be easy to make significant improvement in a few years.  That said, with the various support measures in place, it was expected that the efforts would have a more sustainable impact on the learning of NCS students.

1.5.7
Future plans:  A member said that while the various educational support measures for NCS students were elaborated in the Report, there was no mention of the concrete future plans.  Mrs Wong responded that the views of stakeholders, in particular the ethnic minority groups, had been taken into account in formulating those measures to enhance the learning effectiveness of NCS students.  The EDB would continue to work closely with them to address the genuine needs of the NCS students.

1.5.8
Vocational education: Some members remarked that, contrary to what was mentioned in paragraph 13.22 of the Report, most post-secondary 5 level courses offered by the Hong Kong Institute of Vocational Education (IVE) and School of Business and Information Systems were conducted in Chinese, thus restricting the accessibility of NCS students to these courses.  The Chairman said that representatives of the Vocational Training Council could be invited to discuss the issues at a future meeting if members had concerns in the area.

1.5.9
Curriculum on Chinese as a second language: Some members considered that the Government had not addressed the concluding observations of the UN Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination regarding the absence of a policy for teaching Chinese as a second language for NCS students.  A member said that although NCS students could take the GCSE (Chinese) Examination as an alternative to the Hong Kong Diploma of Secondary Education (HKDSE), gaining recognition of the GCSE results from employers might be difficult, and NCS students who could cope better with Chinese should have the choice of an alternative curriculum leading to a Chinese examination pitched at a higher level of proficiency.  Mrs Wong said that the development of an alternative Chinese Language curriculum with separate pre-set simpler contents and lower standards would limit the range of learning opportunities of NCS students and could hardly realise the full potentials of NCS students.  In this regard, the EDB provided assistance to the schools concerned to develop school-based curricula by adapting the common Chinese Language curriculum framework.

1.5.10
Opportunities for learning other languages: A member asked why the Nepalese language was not included in the HKDSE examinations while six foreign language subjects, including Hindi and Urdu, were accepted.  Mrs Wong explained that the EDB provided NCS students with opportunities for learning foreign languages and supported the Hong Kong Examinations and Assessment Authority (HKEAA) to liaise with overseas examination authorities on matters regarding the administration of related international examinations.  For the six foreign language subjects offered under the New Academic Structure, the curriculum and Advanced Supplementary Level Examinations of the Cambridge International Examination (CIE) would be adopted.  Nepalese was not included because examinations leading to relevant qualifications were not available in CIE.

1.5.11
Effectiveness of educational support measures: Some members suggested that the EDB should commission tertiary institutes to launch research projects to study the effectiveness of the support measures for the NCS students.  Mrs Wong noted the suggestion.

1.5.12
Careers Guidance: Upon a member’s enquiry about careers guidance services for NCS students, Mrs Wong said that the EDB had published Careers Guidance Handbook for Secondary Five and Secondary Seven graduates.  To address the needs of the NCS students, an article on “Message for NCS students” had been incorporated since 2008.  The Guides were available on EDB’s website and were widely distributed to schools.  Separately, the EDB had provided a dedicated information counter for the NCS students at the annual Information Expo for Secondary School Leavers since 2008.  Career talks were also arranged for teachers of NCS students.

1.6
Employment of ethnic minorities

1.6.1
Collective bargaining rights: A member asked if the Government had a time schedule on introducing legislation on workers’ collective bargaining rights.  Miss Lam (LD) responded that the Government was committed to promoting voluntary collective bargaining and had been taking measures to encourage and promote voluntary and direct negotiation between employers and employees.

1.6.2
Standard working hours: In response to a member’s suggestion about regulating standard working hours, Miss Lam responded that, in this year’s Policy Address, the Chief Executive had undertaken that the Administration would embark on a policy study on standard working hours.  The LD was conducting the study.

1.6.3
Discriminatory wages: A member said that most ethnic minority workers in the construction sector were paid less than their local counterparts.  Ms Chan (EOC) said that aggrieved persons were encouraged to make use of EOC’s complaint mechanism if they encountered race discrimination in employment.
1.6.4
Employment services: Some members raised concerns that many ethnic minorities were unable to find jobs through the LD because the information on vacancies was provided in Chinese.  Some members suggested that the LD should provide special service counters for ethnic minorities in its Job Centres.  Miss Lam responded that all Job Centres had set up special counters to serve ethnic minority job seekers.  Essential information on job vacancies was available in both Chinese and English and the relevant publicity leaflet had been translated in various ethnic minority languages.

[Post-meeting note: According to the LD, ethnic minority job seekers who wish to obtain more detailed information about a certain vacancy order or receive job referral services are advised to approach the special counters dedicated for them at Job Centres. Apart from providing bilingual services, Job Centres could also pre-arrange interpretation services for job seekers who do not speak Chinese or English.]

1.6.5
Job referral: A member said that most of the available job openings in the Job Centres of the LD were labour intensive jobs, and might not be suitable for ethnic minority youth.  She asked whether contact points of LD could be provided to NGOs so that NGOs might refer job vacancies which were suitable for ethnic minority youth to Job Centres.  Miss Lam agreed to pass the view for consideration by relevant colleagues of the department.

[Post-meeting note: A list of contact points of Job Centres / Recruitment Centres of the LD was provided to the Member on 31 December 2010.  LD also clarified that it had a wide range of vacancies at its Job Centres and website, including both labour intensive and non-labour intensive jobs.]
1.6.6
Statistics of Ethnic minority job seekers:  A member suggested that the Government should provide information on the number of ethnic minority job-seekers and conduct a study on their difficulties in finding jobs through the LD’s employment services.  Miss Lam responded that the LD provided free employment services to all job-seekers regardless of their ethnicity and race.  She would convey the suggestion to relevant colleagues of the department.  Ms Chan (EOC) supplemented that the Equal Opportunities Commission had organised value-adding seminars to employers and recruitment agencies with a view to encouraging employment of ethnic minorities.

1.6.7 
Equal opportunities employment in the civil service: A member requested the Government to consider employing a certain proportion of ethnic minorities for providing public services so that ethnic minorities who were unable to communicate with Chinese due to the language barrier could obtain essential public services.  Another member said that the Civil Service Bureau encouraged recruiting grades/departments to choose the best qualified candidates, but depending on how this was assessed, ethnic minority candidates who were less competitive in Chinese in the Common Recruitment Examination might be excluded.  She therefore suggested the Government to select the persons most suitable for the job, not necessarily the best qualified.
1.6.8
The Chairman said that as the majority of people in Hong Kong spoke and wrote Chinese, the use of the Chinese language was very important in the communication between the Government and the public, and there was a genuine need for a Chinese language proficiency requirement in the recruitment of the civil service.  The Government understood the concern about the impact of the requirement on the appointment of ethnic minorities to the civil service.  Currently, the Civil Service Bureau (CSB) was following up with relevant bureaux and departments to assure that their language proficiency requirements were commensurate with the need.  Furthermore, as a pilot scheme, the Hong Kong Police Force had hired ethnic minorities as Police Community Liaison Assistants in five selected Police districts for nine months.
1.6.9
Statutory Minimum Wages: Some members raised their concerns that the Minimum Wage Ordinance excluded live-in domestic workers.  Noting that foreign domestic helpers (FDHs) made up the bulk of the live-in domestic workers in Hong Kong, they expressed that the exclusion could constitute discrimination against FDHs under the RDO.  Miss Lam explained that all live-in domestic workers, local or foreign, were excluded from the coverage of statutory minimum wage.  There were justifiable difference between live-in domestic workers and other workers, including provision of in-kind benefits on top of wages and distinctive working patterns of live-in domestic workers.  The working patterns rendered it practically impossible to calculate and record the working hours of live-in domestic workers. She further supplemented that FDHs were protected under a minimum allowable wage, and in reviewing the level of minimum allowable wage for FDHs, the Government would consider the general economic and employment situation of Hong Kong, as reflected through a basket of economic indicators.  The Chairman said that an intensive engagement and consultation process with various stakeholders was undertaken in the course of drafting the Bill.
1.6.10
Accreditation of Academic Qualifications:  A member said that some ethnic minorities with university degrees awarded by tertiary institutes in South Asian countries found it difficult to secure employment in civil service because the Government did not recognise their overseas educational qualifications.  Most of them could not afford the assessment fees to have their qualifications accredited by the Hong Kong Council for Accreditation of Academic and Vocational Qualifications.  The Chairman noted and would relay the matter to the Civil Service Bureau.

1.6.11
Quality Migrant Admission Scheme: A member pointed out that under the Quality Migrant Admission Scheme, ethnic minorities could apply to settle in Hong Kong without first securing a local job offer.  As a result, there were cases that ethnic minority professionals, after entry into Hong Kong for settlement under the Scheme, were incapable of supporting their living due to months of unemployment, which was mainly caused by the Chinese language requirements of the vacancies.  The Chairman responded that CMAB would reflect the matter to the Security Bureau for consideration.  Ms Chan (EOC) supplemented that if the job applicants encountered race discrimination, they were encouraged to bring the case to the EOC.

1.7
Trafficking in persons and sexual exploitation: A member commented that highlighting women trafficking for the purpose of sexual exploitation in the Report might unintentionally reinforce gender stereotype of the victims of trafficking, and commented that the low figures of human trafficking cases might suggest that the authorities were not aware of the situation that many people were trafficked to Hong Kong by the promise of legitimate work, such as working as FDHs or entertainers, and subsequently forced into prostitution.  She considered that the programmes and measures reported in paragraph 10.88 of the Report did not meet the needs of ethnic minorities due to language barriers and/or lack of cultural awareness, and the current emphasis of law enforcement appeared to be on pursuing and punishing victims of trafficking rather than traffickers.  She suggested that, to gauge the actual situation on trafficking, investigation should be made on whether persons who had been arrested as illegal immigrants or in breach of conditions of stay were victims of trafficking, and a hotline to be operated in various languages should also be set up to encourage reporting of trafficking cases and to facilitate access to support services by victims of trafficking.

1.7.1
Mr Law (CMAB) said that the Offences Against the Person Ordinance and the Crimes Ordinance rendered activities such as trafficking of persons criminal offences.  The statistical information in the Report was law enforcement statistics from the Security Bureau (SB). The services for trafficking victims in the Report referred to those provided by NGOs and Integrated Service Centres subvented by the Social Welfare Department (SWD).  He would refer the member’s observations and questions to the SB.

1.8 Sport and cultural programmes


Sport activities: A member said that cricket was the most popular sport activity among Pakistani youth.  However, their access to cricket grounds was limited due to availability of suitable public facilities while the facilities managed by the Hong Kong Cricket Association was available to its members only.  Another member observed that the usage of Kwun Tong Football Pitch was low and the Government might consider converting it to a cricket ground.  A member said that the forms for booking some public venues for sports activities and enrolment in some recreational activities, such as Chinese opera, were in Chinese only, and could not meet the needs of the ethnic minority communities.  Miss Fu (HAD) responded that she would relay the views to the Leisure and Cultural Services Department.  
1.8.1 Cultural programmes: Some members suggested that, instead of organising one-off cultural programmes, the Government should provide long-term support for promoting the cultures of ethnic minorities, including the provision of cultural facilities and financing of the programmes. 
1.9
Population Census of ethnic minorities: A member considered that ethnic minorities had been undercounted in the past population census studies, and as a result service planning for some ethnic minority communities based on the census data had been insufficient.  She suggested that the Census and Statistics Department (C&SD) should recruit interpreters to assist ethnic minorities in responding to  the 2011 Population Census.  The 2011 Census should also feature multilingual questionnaires and proactively follow up non-response cases from ethnic minority communities.  A member raised a question on how the ethnicity of a person would be determined. 
1.9.1
Mr Law (CMAB) explained that various statistics of ethnic minorities in Hong Kong collected during the 2006 Population By-census were presented in a thematic report.  The ethnicities of the respondents were determined by way of self-identification by the respondent. The Chairman said that the C&SD would be informed of members’ concerns, and, if necessary, would consult members on cultural sensitive issues when launching the 2011 Population Census.

[Post-meeting note:  The C&SD responded that the following services would be provided to the ethnic minorities for the 2011 Population Census: - 

(1) As in the previous censuses/ by-censuses, interpretation service would be made available upon request during the face-to-face interviews in the second phase of enumeration;

(2) “Short form” for enquiries on basic characteristics would be translated into about 10 languages (including Pakistani, Nepalese and Indonesian) to facilitate ethnic minorities in providing the required data.  The translated versions were planned to be uploaded to the thematic website of the 2011 Population Census; and

(3) C&SD would also strengthen liaison with NGOs serving ethnic minority communities, such that they could better explain to ethnic minority users the contents of C&SD’s notification letters to be issued if approached.

(4) Publicity messages in ethnic minority languages, include the language support services available, would be disseminated through various channels including ethnic minority newspapers and NGOs serving them.  

(5) Fieldwork procedures would be put in place to reduce the number of non-contact or non-response cases. These include visiting households in different times of a day during the Census period, and delivery of self-administered questionnaires after the Census period. ]

Similar to the 2006 By-census, a comprehensive range of statistics of ethnic minorities in Hong Kong, based on the results of the 2011 Population Census, would be presented in a thematic report.  C&SD would launch an extensive consultation exercise, tentatively scheduled for the 4th Quarter of 2011, to obtain views on census classifications.]

1.10
Health Care Reform: A member proposed to discuss the Healthcare Reform at a future meeting since the Food and Health Bureau was launching the Second Stage Public Consultation.  The Chairman said that this could be considered in a future meeting.
2.
Support services for ethnic minorities:

2.1
The Chairman introduced the paper on support service for ethnic minorities, issued on 15 December 2010.  He briefed members that the Chief Executive announced in his 2010-11 Policy Address that the Permanent Secretary for Home Affairs would lead a dedicated team to step up and coordinate efforts in the provision of support services to new arrivals from the Mainland and ethnic minorities.  The team would monitor closely their service needs and difficulties in daily life, so as to ensure that the support services could meet their needs.  Following the initiative, the provision of support services for ethnic minorities would be transferred from the CMAB to the Home Affairs Department (HAD).

2.2
Miss Fu assured members that the relevant support services currently funded by the CMAB would continue after the transfer.  HAD would make use of their district network to help ethnic minorities integrate into the local community, along three major directions including district partnership, business partnership and media partnership.  The new arrangements would help enhance collaboration with district councils, district organisatons and NGOs to facilitate the integration.  Moreover, HAD would work closely with business sector to initiate partnership that could use the business models, engage volunteers and mobilise community resources to pursue specific objectives.  Furthermore, HAD would strive to form partnership with media organisations to lunch extensive publicity campaigns to inform ethnic minorities about the support service provided.

2.3
Miss Fu briefed members on the “Vibrant People, Harmonious Community Activities” (VPHCA) programme as an example to involve ethnic minorities in their community involvement programmes and to promote caring for all sectors of the community.  As part of the publicity campaign, an ethnic minority volunteer was invited to be one of the ambassadors of the programme.  Some members suggested that the Government should help the community to better understand the culture of ethnic minorities.  Miss Fu agreed to take into account the views in planning future community activities.

2.4
A member expressed concern that the split of policy and support services between the CMAB and HAD might create ambiguities in some areas of responsibilities.  The frequent reorganisation of the team concerned with race related matters would have an adverse impact on the expertise and knowledge that had been developed.

2.5
The Chairman responded that, after the transfer, the support services for ethnic minorities and the Race Relations Unit would be transferred to the HAD, while CMAB would continue to be responsible for the overall policy on equal opportunities on the ground of race as well as the RDO, housekeeping the EOC, coordinating Hong Kong’s compliance with the reporting requirements under the relevant international human rights treaties and overseeing the implementation of the Administrative Guidelines on Promotion of Racial Equality.  CMAB would work together with HAD and other relevant bureaux and departments on relevant issues.

2.6
On a question concerning the future arrangements of the Ethnic Minorities Forum and the Committee on the Promotion of Racial Harmony, the Chairman said that the Forum and the Committee would be continued, and the meetings would be attended by both CMAB and HAD representatives.

2.7
Support Services for foreign domestic helpers

2.7.1
Shelters for foreign domestic helpers:  Some members asked whether the NGOs that provided self-financing temporary shelters for distressed FDHs or migrant workers who were undergoing legal procedures would be eligible for seeking financial support from the CMAB.  The Chairman responded that the four support service centres and other specific support service programmes for ethnic minorities have been funded by the CMAB to serve members of ethnic minorities, which included FDHs.  However, the aim of these programmes was for assisting ethnic minorities in integrating into the community.  Provision of shelters to address the specific needs for distressed workers would be beyond the scope of CMAB’s sponsored programmes.  We would convey members’ questions to relevant departments for consideration.
2.7.2 Foreign domestic helpers in pursuance of legal redress: Some members expressed concerns that FDHs were deterred from pursuing legal actions against abusive employers, as they might have to face months of unemployment without any assistance in living even if they were allowed to stay in Hong Kong to pursue the cases.  They considered that the Government should put in place a scheme to financially support aggrieved FDHs during their pursuance of legal redress.  The Chairman said that CMAB would convey the suggestion to relevant departments for consideration.

3.
Any other business: The Chairman said that the Department of Health (DH) had published posters on Avian Flu and seasonal influenza vaccination in several ethnic minority languages.  As requested by the Department, members’ assistance in displaying the posters in their organisations / service units, as appropriate, to disseminate the message to ethnic minority users would be appreciated.  Members could also request the DH for additional copies for display.
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